Bosham Parish 
Annual Assembly Minutes
Held in the Bosham Centre, Recreation Ground Walton Lane on Wednesday 30th April 2014 at 7.00 pm

The meeting was attended by 22 members of the public and 7 members of the Parish council.  It was chaired by Mr John Dean, Chairman of the Parish Council and the Clerk was in attendance.  The Chairman welcomed Mrs Louise Goldsmith (County Councillor) and Mr David Myers (District Councillor) as guest speakers; along with Austin Wade, Development Manager Hyde Martletts Holly Nichols, Affordable Housing Officer CDC
1. Apologies
Cllr Whitmore Jones sent his apologies. 
2. Minutes of the Annual Assembly held on 24th April 2013
The Chairman signed the minutes as a true representation of the meeting with the correction to the attendance of D/Cllr Myles Cullen.
3. Chairman’s Report – Mr John Dean
3.1. I 
4. District Councillors’ Report 
4.1. D/Cllr David Myers’s report was received and noted (see attached).  He added that CDC had confirmed the granting of planning permission for The ‘Westhampnett transit site.  D/Cllr Cullen arrived at this point to field any questions from the floor.
4.2. Q: What is the time scale for the completion of the site?
 A: The site will not be established until 2015.  This does leave communities vulnerable for this year.
5. County Councillor’s Report – Mrs Louise Goldsmith
5.1. 4th April was the 125 anniversary of WSCC.  Looking back over the archives we can see that the big issues of the time were roads and tracks with potholes and ruts – not much has changed!  IT is also worth noting that there was no NHS at this time and WSCC were responsible for public Health and thus one of its first jobs was the building of Greylingwell.  Things have come full circle with public health coming back to local authorities in 2013.
5.2. Following 
5.3. In January 2013 the County Council allocated 8.250 million from reserves for ‘Operation Watershed’ to ensure urgent works could be undertaken to improve the drainage systems, road repairs, and also grants to help local flood action groups.  Work is underway across the county and will continue throughout the year. There are monthly meetings of Operation Watershed to monitor progress which I, the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Highways attend; In the meantime we hope that the weather will improve!
5.4. Recently the County Council received a further £298,500 from DEFRA towards a community centred approach to flood resilience.  Finance is always high on the agenda and this year we met our savings target for the 2nd year running achieving in total 59 million pounds of savings. The relentless focus on tight financial management has meant for the 3rd year running there is no increase in Council Tax.  We have installed solar panels on one of our roofs at County Hall and taken other measures to reduce our heating and water costs, saving money and we were recently ranked 17th out of 2097 companies for energy efficiency.
5.5. On the 1st April 2013 the Health and Wellbeing Board became a formal entity and it is good to see public interest in the Health and Wellbeing Board.   Public Health was also transferred back to the County Council both are very much welcomed and offer the opportunity of closer joined up working.  During the year we have developed policies on Preparing for an Aging Population and Supporting Active Communities.  We have raised awareness about dementia and last September commissioned a Memory Assessment Service in order to support people to live well with dementia throughout the county. To date teams have received over 2,600 referrals and undertaken 1624 assessments with 475 diagnosed with dementia.  We have also introduced Dementia Crisis Team across the county
5.6. We have invested in new technology such a self-service in our Libraries which has been well received.  We have transferred 4 Community Buildings back to the Community for the benefit for the communities.   West Sussex Adult’s Learning has transferred into a Social Enterprise called Aspire which provides a wide range of Community Learning across the County. It is the largest Social Enterprise to be launched to date and has already received 2 awards.  We are investing £145 million in building schools and classrooms to provide 1665 much need school places as well as other schemes including highways.
5.7. We are the first County Council in the country to implement the Government’s Green Deal Scheme which will help improve energy efficiency in homes across the County.  We continue with our plans for High Speed Broadband role out and the procurement process is currently underway.   The Big Society Grant and Community Initiative fund have been very successful in developing community activities. We have increased money available this current financial year to a total of £756,000 (£330,000 Big society £426,000 CIF).
5.8. There have been two Ofsted inspections of our children’s service.  The Fostering Service was judged to be Good with some outstanding features.  The Children’s Safeguarding has recently be rated as Adequate, which means that the service is doing what is required to keep children safe.
5.9. As your County Councillor I try to attend at least 90% of Parish Council Meetings and I would like to say a big thank you for the support of the Parish Council. It is a real pleasure to work with Bosham Parish Council.  There have been 2 major issues for Bosham this year:  

5.9.1. Flooding has caused not only considerable inconvenience but also homes have been affected. With funding from Operation Watershed there have been major improvements in Delling Lane and Stumps Lane, and I have asked that there should be drain clearance in Ratham Lane in and around the railway station.
5.9.2. Travellers have rightly caused much consternation.  The County Council is working with the Boroughs and districts across the County to identify Transit sites which would be helpful and we are now looking for temporary sites to be allocated.  I have also raised the matter with our PCC, Katy Bourne and in February I held a meeting with WS MPs and Katy Bourne to discuss this issue.  I have also spoken to Martin Walker Police Divisional Commander for West Sussex in March and they are reviewing the Section 61 to see how this can be tightened up.
5.10. So although no solution for this evening there is a real concerted effort on this matter in response to local concerns.  Keeping Emperor Way open has been high on the agenda for much of the year. Possible closure has been a great concern to so many residents who enjoy this path. 
5.11. I have worked with the Parish Council and attended various meetings with the result that we now have a sound plan to keep Emperor Way open. There was a productive meeting with the Rights of Way Officer, Geoff Hand, Ruth Keeley and myself last Thursday. My thanks to Jonathan Fulford and Bosham Parish Council for their support with this campaign, yet another example of combined work in the community. 
5.12. Although not in the Parish of Bosham, recent road safety improvements at the Salthill Junction on the B2179 has been much welcomed by many resident across the division.   CDC’s Draft Plan which has proposed Whitehouse Farm as a potential site for 1600 houses is also of considerable concern. We all accept that there is a need for more affordable and social homes, however I am very concerned about inappropriate development in locations close to the City because of the inadequacy of infrastructure and the impact on local people and the environment.  I am working very closely with Parklands Residents Association, my Parish Councils Bosham, Funtington, Fishbourne and residents with their campaigns and approach which includes challenging the numbers.
6. Flooding Issues in Bosham – Mr Jonathan Fulford

6.1. From an early age I have had an unhealthy interest in weather.  Both my parents were meteorologists.  I thought when I left home I could escape this enforce concern about the weather.  Sadly career in agriculture and a move to Bosham has prevented this.
6.2. My father was always able to tell us the weather in the Falklands or Bahrain but never for school sports day or a family picnic.  Last year was an extraordinary year it started off unseasonable dry and warm and we all faced a hose pipe ban.  Almost as soon as the ban came so did the rain; to use the much over cliché’ the rest as they say is history.
6.3. I hate to be boring but it is probably important to remind you Bosham Parish Council has no statuary responsibility for flooding or sewage.  That said we take an enthusiastic interest in all matters water related. So what have we completed:  During the wet weather your Parish council has been out, often before dawn, often after dark and nearly always in the rain and cleared ditches, sluices and grills.  This we have done as often as necessary and often many times in one day.  We have taken the view that keeping water moving is the daily in some cases hourly answer to most of our fresh water ills.  Simple, obvious and highly effective.  This has been time consuming but most importantly at no cost to you the taxpayers.
6.4. During the summer months we will be introducing an education initiative to educate and inform riparian owners so that much of this monitoring can be carried out by the people who are really responsible. This year we have had problems with hedge trimmings, straw building up in culverts, the blasted doggy bags, we have removed a microwave oven, tyres, all the usual trees branches, large sheets of plastic even a dead pig.  The culmination has to a large part reduced the circumstances and risk of flooding in many areas of the village but it is a 24 hour job that we cannot expect the large authorities to do and certainly without a massive increase in costs.
6.5. So that is what BPC has carried out on a simple practical level.  On the larger scale we have taken our riparian responsibilities seriously and in partnership with the residents of Green lane cleared the ditch out. This took a lot of negotiation but a task that is now complete.  We have been working with WSCC to sort out the issue in Delling lane, you will have noticed that this work has been completed; time will tell how effective this is.  Further work is going on at Stumps End and Lower Hone.
6.6. Chichester District Council is as I speak working on the drains in the car park. This is a result of flooding in June last year and your PC chasing CDC to take their responsibilities seriously.  We are continuing to work with Burhill and the Sailing club to sort sluice out on the quay.
6.7. I hope you can see that we have not been resting on our laurels.  However sea water and fresh water are always going to be an issue in for a village at the foot of the downs and by the sea.  Sewage is now an increasing problem.  We are very pleased that we have Martin Baits Network Quality Manager and David Bialas County Sewage Engineer from Southern Water here this evening that can shed some light on the issue of sewage.  Also from the EA Asad Abbas Technical Advisor and Mike Ford Chichester Operations Field Team.  This is your chance to quiz them on your concerns.
7. Questions/Comments from members of the Public (Q = question  A=Answer  R=Resident  SW= Southern Water representative  EA= Environment Agency Representative LG=Louise Goldsmith PP= Peter Price)
7.1. Q: As tasked with drafting a neighbourhood plan I have looked at the Local Plan which identifies Apuldram waste plant as not having enough headroom, however it does not mention the Harts Farm plant.  Can you confirm what headroom they have?
A: Need to refer back to obtain the facts as do not have the capacity at hand, but will answer back over the next couple of days.

7.2. Q: What can be done to stop raw sewage coming up into Stumps Lane?
 A: the problem is that the ground water is drained down form the higher ground to the low lying areas and once there, there is no where else for it to go once the ditches are full and the tide is in.
The ground water gets into the system and overwhelms forcing the water, along with sewage up to the surface.  SW has looked at the alarm and activity of the Taylors Lane pumping station and the system is working perfectly well, until it is overwhelmed.  This system can’t prevent flooding and is not designed as a secondary drainage system.

R: This does not just happen at times of flooding, it happens when ever it rains.  Whether it is design for it or not – it is certainly happening!

SW: Apart from the heavy rains in June 2012 does this usually occur during the winter?

R: This happens all the time, when ever it rains.

SW: Looking at the contact logs over the last four years there have been a couple of occurrences during Nov, Dec and January.  You need to ring 08452780845 when ever this happens.

Q: If we are ringing every day to report an incident what will happen?

A: I am certain that it will not be that frequent, but work is prioritised against incident reports.  If this has been historically under-reported then it will not have received the right investment.  Any reports are treated seriously and the station will be assessed against the capacity the system is designed for.
7.3. Q: What is the SW policy for depositing untreated sewage, although diluted into the harbour?
A: There is a saturation point when no more sewage can go through the sewage works.  Once the system is full it goes into the storm storage drains.  The sewage is diluted with all the surface water and when this is also at capacity it then goes through a screening before being discharged into the harbour.   This usually only occurs 2 or 3 times a year, usually in the winter months.  Even then the discharge must meet the high standard that the EA sets.  Although it has not passed through primary or secondary treatments the dilution that occurs by the sewage passing through the storm overflow and screen allows the quality to meet that standard.  This discharge prevents the internal curtilage flooding. 
Q: Does SW advertise when screened water is discharged into the harbour?  The harbour is very active and there are children swimming and sailing is this water safe?
A: There has not been a need to advertise the discharge.  The overflow is activated when there is an excess of surface and ground water.  This mix of surface and foul water although dilute is not safe for swimming.  However, as this usually only occurs because of extreme weather conditions and it is unlikely that people would be using the harbour for such leisure activities.
Q: But would you swim in such water?

A: No.


Q: How concerned are the EA with the amount of discharge in to the Harbour from both Apuldram and Harts Farm plants?

A: EA is very concerned and the Environment Management Team monitors this closely.  They will report back.
7.4. Q: There is an unused pipe running between the pumping station and CSO, why can you not mend and use this pipe?  It would relieve some of the overflow and if there are any leaks they will be underground?
A: This pipe is only 100ml diameter and so will not take much, where as the CSO pipe is 200ml.  We do not know the condition of the old pipe, however it could be investigated.  I would suggest that the pumps are too big for such a pipe and would overload it but it could take partial overflow.

7.5. Q: Where does SW get its information about faults?
A: When customers complain a log is created so we can see where the areas of fault are occurring.  We also use data from the pumps.  Here there are two duty pumps and two storm pumps.

Q: Does the data show you what is going through?  On Christmas day 2012 you could smell the discharge into the harbour before you even came around the corner!

A: The data tells us the quantity but not the quality.  When there is a lot of ground water filtration it gets into the drains and then overloads the system producing the back log of sewage and thus the poor water quality, all be it diluted.  Last winter was the worst on record.

7.6. R: It seems crazy to look at plans for building new houses when the system can’t cope with the houses we have got!

SW: No, not at the moment with the current climate.

R: Can the system take any more houses and if so how many more?

SW:  The present system cannot take even one more household.

R: Whilst trying to assist in the Bosham Neighbourhood Plan I have seen reports on coliforms in the Harbour looking at shellfish harvests, but the Bosham channel is well in excess of the recommended limits. Is this because of the discharge from Apuldram, Harts and CSO from School Rythe?

EA: it is possible.

7.7. Q: I note that the surface drains in Delling Lane have been done, but are there any plans for the drains in Bosham Lane?
LG: You can log any problems with Operation Watershed at WSCC site.

PP: A Manhole was put in at the completion of the Delling Lane works to allow for the jetting of the pipes further along Bosham Lane.

7.8. Q: Can EA comment on the condition of the Bosham Stream?

A: EA have visited the stream several times over the last six months.  There is a problem with the sluice at the sailing club but this is the responsibility of the riparian owners (in case Burhill Estate).

Q: What priority is being paced on the need for this replacement?

A: EA have spoken to riparian’s who understand the need for a new sluice, but it is understood that they have since contacted the PC to say it is not a priority spend for them.
Q: Surely the EA need to make sure this is operational; can’t they do the work and get Burhill to pay for it?

R: Burhill told Barry Neil, a resident of Bosham Lane that they are looking into the work.

Q:  Will EA push for this work to be done?

EA: A remodelling is being done at the moment and we are awaiting the results of this before putting a strategy into place.

R: Burhill may own the sluice, but they say that the silt that leaches from the stream into the sluice is not their responsibility!

EA: Each riparian owner has the responsibility to pass the water on from their property to the next.

7.9. Q: Will the results of the EA modelling system update the flood report of 201?  Stumps Lane needs updated calculations.  The ditches cleared ion Walton Lane have helped but the water is still not going out fast enough at Stumps End; can the EA have a careful look at the sluice gate here as it may need another.
R: Will another sluice help reduce the foul storm water?

A: No, but it might stop the flooding of Stump End.  Apart from lowering the water table another outlet through the bank may help but you would have to bid for funding to achieve this.

EA:  Do we have a n update on the Trippet wall project?  The EA have contributed £35K for this project but if it is not going ahead then perhaps this money can be used to look at the Sluice.  The £35K must be spent this financial year as it cannot be rolled over.

R: Will EA look to clearing the East Ditch and the Lagoon area?

EA: We need to look at the silt and see if it is contaminated, there is also a problem of water voles in this area.  You could look to see if you could obtain a grant from WSCC.

7.10
Q: SW system is in desperate need of updating, when will this be done?

A: Funtington system has been tested and sealed however there are problems with private pipes feeding into the system.  We are looking into this again this year.  2004/07 investigations showed the sewers were ok, a little infiltration occurred but relining of the sewers showed they were pretty well sealed.  West Ashling sewers were relined in 2011.  We have not investigated West Ashling to Bosham yet but hope to do this in 2014/15.  The main clay pipes are not in bad condition but the joints are connected with rubber seals which are letting in leaks.  The system was not designed for preventing ground water getting into the sewers.
7.11
Q: Are there any plans for the speed limit through the village to be reduced from 30mph to 20mph?


R:  It would appear that the main problem is that people are unaware of the 30mph speed limit.


A:  We are trying to gather more data on this problem and are looking for volunteers to man SIDs.

The meeting closed at 8.37 pm                    

Signed

Chairman, Bosham Parish Council

April 2014
